
We’re excited to have hosted a community meeting at
t̓ uk̓ ʷaaʔatḥ iic hišimyiły̓ ak (Toquaht Gathering Place) at
m̓ aʔaquuʔa (Macoah) on June 22. Our People’s Assembly
had almost 60 masčim (citizens) attending in person,
including relatives from across the border. We thank all
those who attended, including those who couldn’t be
with us in person, but joined online. 

I want to thank the Toquaht Executive and
Administrative Government for their support in building
community by organizing events like this one. The day
included more than informative presentations by our
department directors and staff; we also had the pleasure
of a dinner celebration together as well as activities in
the afternoon that included drum making, cedar weaving
and boat tours of our traditional territory. I also want to
acknowledge the Macoah residents for their part in
planning, setting up and supporting in many ways this
community event that truly was a worthy experience for
all.
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Welcome everyone!!



If you couldn’t attend, there will be more chances  for to visit community during
the year, with the planned opening of the guest residence, qiyuus, which means
staying as a guest. 

You will also want to watch our website, community calendar and Facebook
page, as we have more exciting information to come this summer about big
things happening in Macoah. 

Meanwhile, I’m so glad relatives were able to come home to enjoy our beautiful
ḥ aḥ ułi – we can’t wait to see more of you soon. 

With very best wishes,
wiicackuum, taayii ḥ aw̓ ił
(Chief Anne Mack)

MESSAGE FROM
CHIEF ANNE

Welcome everyone!!

The Dinner Song, performed at the People’s Assembly June 22.



TOQUAHT 
PEOPLE’S ASSEMBLY

Our most recent People’s Assembly was held in person on June 22 in person in Macoah.

The largest number of citizens - almost 60! - came home to learn more about what

Toquaht Nation is working on. The focus of this People’s Assembly was to celebrate being

together, and to participate in activities that included boat tours, drum making. drumstick

making, and cedar weaving. Citizens also enjoyed a lunch prepared by a local caterer,

using crab, halibut and salmon that was supplied by Toquaht Nation. We distributed 10

door prizes as thank you gifts to citizens who attended the People’s Assembly.  

The next People’s Assembly will be on Saturday, September 7th on Zoom, so mark your

calendars!  

Cedar weaving instruction was provided by Charlotte Carpenter.



TOQUAHT 
PEOPLE’S ASSEMBLY



TOQUAHT 
PEOPLE’S ASSEMBLY

Minutes from the
People’s Assembly are
available at the end of

the newsletter.

The next People’s Assembly is 

ONLINE 
 September 7th

so mark your calendars! 



It was an all-hands-on-deck effort to finish the 1.2-kilometre missing link between
the Pacific Rim National Park Reserve ʔapsčiik t̓ ašii Trail (pronounced ups-cheek ta-
shee) and the Alberni-Clayoquot Regional District (ACRD) Multi-Use Path (MUP) that
begins at the Junction and connects to Ucluelet’s MUP.

On a sun-soaked June 7 afternoon, representatives from Yuułuʔiłʔatḥ Government,
Toquaht Nation, ACRD, Government of British Columbia, Government of Canada,
Island Coastal Economic Trust (ICET) and the District of Ucluelet gathered on the
minted path to officially celebrate its completion.

This has been a long time coming. It’s been nice to have the continuation and the
safety that comes with completion of the multi-use trail into the park. It’s a great
opportunity for a lot of our citizens and the locals to enjoy the trail,” said YG President
McCarthy.

Ribbon-cutting ceremony marks the official completion
of the 40-km West Coast Multi-Use Path

Toquaht 
News

Excerpt from the article "Ribbon-cutting
ceremony marks the official completion of
the 40-km West Coast Multi-Use Path" by
Nora O'Malley, Ha-Shilth-Sa Newspaper,

June 7, 2024. 



Earlier this spring, taayii ḥaw̓ ił (Chief Anne Mack) and čaamat̓ a (Kevin Mack) met with

Prime Minister Justin Trudeau and other Indigenous and First Nations’ leaders in

Ottawa at the Prime Minister’s Intergovernmental Leaders Forum. 

Toquaht Leadership advises Prime Minister at forum

There, discussions centred around strengthening relationships and self-governing with

modern treaty partners, including the announcement of the establishment of a

Modern Treaties Implementation Review Commission, an independent body that will

report directly to Parliament on all matters related to modern treaty implementation.

Toquaht Chief Anne Mack expressed happiness for the team effort it took to complete
the missing link. “We are doing what we should be doing, collaborating and getting what
we need for each other,” she said.

Yuułuʔiłʔatḥ Government (YG) President Charles McCarthy welcomed guests to the
haḥahuułi of Yuułuʔiłʔatḥ Chiefs, and had the honour of cutting the cedar ribbon to
commemorate the milestone day.



Connected Coast Project to bring Internet and
telephone services to Macoah, Secret Beach

If you have been in community recently, you may have noticed some activity around
Macoah and Secret Beach. Connected Coast has been commissioned by Toquaht
Nation to start the process of improving connectivity and acquiring consistent, strong
and reliable high-speed internet and telephone services to Macoah, as part of the
Toquaht Strategic Plan. To that end, Connected Coast has been working to select sites
where the fibre-optic cable to stationed, in order to then be distributed to homes in
the community. According to Connected Coast, access to reliable high-speed Internet
means that residents will be able to access online learning and health services,
emergency notifications, news and participate in online discussions and sharing. It will
also open new economic development opportunities for residents who will be able to
work remotely and participate on e-commerce and online business development.

For Toquaht Nation, this achievement is another Goal (Grow the Economy) laid out in
the current Strategic Plan that benefits masčim. This fall, a review of the current
Strategic Plan will take place, as we work toward developing new goals and objectives. 



Administration Update
Toquaht department updatesToquaht department updates

Have you got your will sorted out
yet? 
This relatively simple process is
available free to all Toquaht
citizens. All you need to do is
speak to Kirsten Johnsen, Law
Clerk, to receive a questionnaire
that will help you create your will. 
A team of professionals will create
a will for you based on the
responses in your questionnaire,
after which arrangements will be
made for you sign the document,
which can be changed any time
you wish. 

It’s time for smart estate planning

To learn more or receive the questionnaire,
contact Kirsten at kirstenj@toquaht.ca. 

mailto:kirestenj@toquaht.ca


On May 24, Toquaht Director of Assets Jackie Arsenault was recognized for her

achievement in completing the Fundamentals of Water and Wastewater Operations

certificate program at BCIT. As one of nine graduates of the program, Jackie’s

dedication to expanding her wealth of experience benefits Toquaht Nation and falls

within the nation’s strategic priorities in capacity building and supporting masčim

growth. This opportunity was created as the direct result of funding through BCIT for

Indigenous students and is structured so that students can complete their

coursework remotely.  

Congratulations Jackie on this remarkable achievement! 

 If you are interested in learning more about BCIT’s Associate Certificate in Fundamentals of

Water and Wastewater Operations, please email Andrea_Dusanj@bcit.ca. 

Director of Assets Achieves Academic Excellence
Assets Update
Toquaht department updatesToquaht department updates

mailto:Andrea_Dusanj@bcit.ca


In June staff attended two days of Emergency Management training centered around

a mock earthquake and tsunami exercise in Ucluelet and surrounding areas. We

practiced survival skills within the Ucluelet office, damage assessment, first aid, and

opened the Emergency Operations Centre (EOC). We then practiced how to evacuate

the EOC team safely to the muster station at Tugwell fields with limited supplies and

equipment.   The EOC provides response and recovery from major emergencies or

disasters and will aid the Macoah Emergency Team supporting Macoah residents. To

find out more about Toquaht emergency preparedness please contact Jackie

Arsenault at jackiea@toquaht.ca

Emergency Management Training Ongoing
Assets Update
Toquaht department updatesToquaht department updates

mailto:jackiea@toquaht.ca


Lands and Resources Update
Toquaht department updatesToquaht department updates

The Toquaht River traditionally supported
an exceptional run of both winter and
summer steelhead. However there has been
very little work done to understand the
current state of the population and how
much fishing pressure these sensitive
populations are facing. 
This spring we have been conducting bi-
weekly snorkel surveys to understand
current population dynamics. In addition,
we are planning to increase signage around
key access trails help educate anglers on
fishing regulations. We will also set up
multiple cameras on these trails to monitor
the quantity of anglers using the resource
as well as to try and catch poachers.

The goal of this funding is to assess
Toquaht and Maggie watersheds to better
understand habitat conditions, disturbance
history, and limitations to fish and wildlife
within these watersheds and develop
restoration project opportunities.
 The landslide inventory is now completed;
the Draw Creek Riparian assessments are
completed, and the channel restoration
designs are complete.
This summer we will be working on river
habitat mapping, estuary surveys and
vegetation mapping, and the Toquaht
riparian assessments.
The expectation is that the final document
will be completed by March 2025.

Featured Projects summer of 2024: Biologist Tom Balfour

This year has been particularly productive
for the Department of Lands and
Resources. In addition to kelp mapping, eel
grass surveying and elk and other wildlife
monitoring, biologist Tom Balfour
provided the following update:

Trail cams capture adolescent elk in Toquaht territory. 

Toquaht Steelhead Study:

AHRF Restoration Strategy:

This is the first year of the program,
but I would love to expand the work as
these steelhead are a very rare and
unique resource to the Territory.



Lands and Resources Update, con’td
Toquaht department updatesToquaht department updates

The Maggie Fish ladder is key in allowing fish access to the Maggie/Draw watershed.
And generally, works well; however, when we get extended fall droughts the ladder
become a barrier to fish, trapping them at the base of the falls. In Fall 2022 we had to
carry out emergency works to dam the falls and reactivate the ladder to get the fish up. 
We did not have to do this in 2023 thankfully, but I have been working to keep pressure
on DFO to find a long-term solution to the problem, while ensuring we have funds and
a plan in place to repeat the emergency dam project if needed. DFO engineers visited
the site in early June and will be conducting assessments this summer to look for
solutions.
We have also been working with DFO and Thornton Creek to develop a small-scale Coho
enhancement project for Draw Creek coho. This effort is using very modern hatchery
techniques to preserve the wild genetics as much as possible, while boosting the
struggling run. The first fish were released this spring. 

Maggie River Fish Ladder/Draw Creek Coho

Chenatha Restoration Maintenance
Since the early 2000’s Toquaht Nation, Redd Fish Restoration and Thornton Creek
Salmon Enhancement society have worked together on a holistic and multi-faceted
approach to salmon recovery that has combined small scale salmon enhancement with
watershed restoration actions. Restoration between 2014-2017 included road
deactivation, fish passage improvements, riparian thinning and planting, and placement
of large wood structures. Enchantment has been carried out using a transplant of little
Toquaht river chum, and has been ongoing since 2014. In 2023 Chenatha received one of
the highest chum returns in recent history. 

For 2024 we received some funding to continue on restoration efforts
in the Chenatha watershed. This project will occur over 2 weeks in

august and will focus mainly on:
1) Removal of a collapsed bridge that is blocking fish access, 

2) Maintenance of existing large wood structures 
3) Building addition in-channel wood structures (hand built) 

4) Fall restoration effectiveness monitoring



Toquaht department updatesToquaht department updates

Drone surveillance  in Toquaht territory. 

Kelp surveying in Broken Islands Chain.

Kelp surveying with Redd Fish Restoration Society

We are so proud to partner with Redd Fish
Restoration Society on so many projects, but the
kelp restoration project is one that is particularly
important. 
Our work all comes back to what we can do to
help local salmon populations. Kelp forests can
be critical to early marine survival. 
 

We teamed up with Redd Fish
Restoration Society and West Coast
Kelp to conduct a unique kelp
restoration pilot project. On a classic
Ucluelet cold, snowy, rainy, and
sunny day in early March, the crews
braved the elements to seed kelp at
four different sites throughout
tukʷaaʔatḥ (Toquaht) territory in
Barkley Sound. 

The nursery lines of baby kelp have
begun growing in their natural
element and the team will continue
to monitor and document the
journey along the way. 

When juvenile salmon leave freshwater and
enter the ocean, they rely on complex
nearshore habitats to seek refuge from
predation and forage for food before they brave
the open water. Kelp forests provide this
perfect habitat to hide and seek. 
Thriving in cold, nutrient-rich waters, kelp
forests have been facing challenging impacts
from climate change and warming waters,
which has been tracked through years of
monitoring work. 

Lands and Resources Update, con’td



Lucky Creek Hydro

Early in 2024, Toquaht received

funding from the BC Indigenous

Clean Energy Fund to advance the

Run-of-the-River hydro

development project to

“construction ready.” This will

position Toquaht to respond

promptly to commercial renewable

energy opportunities as they arise. 

The plan is to complete the

“Waterpower Development Plan”

and submit that to BC this

summer. 

  

Secret Beach Marina

Work to move the parking lot for

vehicle and boat trailer parking for

the Secret Beach Marina continues

with the completion of the final

design and the falling and clearing

of the new parking lot area. The

new marina parking lot is located

on the high side of the road, above

the marina, and is expected to be

ready for use this summer.

UPDATE ON CAPITAL
PROJECTS
UPDATE ON CAPITAL
PROJECTS

Macoah Water Reservoir

The new Macoah Water Reservoir came online

last winter. The project is currently wrapping up

with the replacement of electronic controls and

the upcoming placement of the Toquaht Nation

logo on the tower. 

New Government Building

Active and meaningful conversations on the

direction for the design and construction of the

New Toquaht Government Building have been

had over the past several months. Toquaht’s

comments have been incorporated into a revised

design that will be reviewed with Toquaht prior

to finalizing the design and budgets. It is still

anticipated that the foundation construction will

begin before the end of the 24/25 fiscal year.



UPDATE ON CAPITAL 
PROJECTS
UPDATE ON CAPITAL 
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Qiyuus – 12 Plex Gathering House

The Gathering House was given the name Qiyuus which means staying as a guest.

Qiyuus is steadily moving towards completion. Finishing touches are underway and the

lodge is expected to be ready to enjoy this year.

Macoah and Secret Beach Playgrounds & Exercise Facilities

Clearing and groundwork for the both the Macoah and Secret Beach Playgrounds &

Exercise Facilities began in May. The Playground and fitness equipment installation will

begin in July and is expected to be completed and ready for use by late-August. 

Marine Stewardship Building Drawing, MHA, 2023
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Exciting News! Check out our new
language website!
We are very happy to present our brand
new language learning website designed
to help you learn the language! 

Whether you're a beginner or looking to
enhance your skills, the website has got
you covered! It has interactive Lessons,
videos, a dictionary to help you find
words or phrases, an introduction to the
alphabet, voices of Barb Touchie, Bob
Mundy, Henry Kammler and Adam Werle
to guide you through pronunciations. 

Some of the new videos include
nuučaan̓ uł words and phrases to describe
our jobs and work days.

Other videos shares nuučaan̓ uł words and
phrases to describe a car trip to the
store, as well as nuučaan̓ uł words and
phrases for making tea and coffee to
share with a friend.

There are more than a dozen new videos
to enjoy, so check them out today!

By Gale Johnsen

UPDATE FROM LANGUAGE
AND CULTURE
UPDATE FROM LANGUAGE
AND CULTURE














